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Introduction

This article concerns people with disabilities and their use of Information and
Communication Technology, ICT. One central point is if ICT can be a tool for
empowerment for people with disabilities. The aim of my research has been to
explore whether persons with disabilities by the use of ICT can influence their par-
ticipating in society and if so, in what way.

Conditions of life for individuals influence how society is organized, and the
bigger needs of support a human being has, the more important becomes the ques-
tion of how the social structures work to meet the needs. The Swedish govern-
ment’s disability policies are based on the aims of: full participation and equality.
Despite that lots of studies show that people with disabilities are excluded or trea-
ted in a violating way because of their disability. The former Swedish Minister and
Special Rapporteur on Disability of the Commission for Social Development,
Bengt Lindqvist, was charged by the Swedish Government with the task of revie-
wing and analysing the issue of attitudes towards persons with disabilities (SOU
1999: 21). He provided an opportunity for persons with disabilities to give an
account of their experiences. By means of interviews, letters, discussions, semi-
nars, and meetings with disabled people, disabled people’s organisations, immi-
grant organisations and others with knowledge of these issues, he draw the conclu-
sion that there were considerable deficiencies in attitudes to persons with disabili-
ties.

He found that many felt violated, controlled and called in question, and the
same pattern emerged regardless of the type of disability, life situation, and the
support, service and assistance that was being sought. He also found that attitudes
towards disabled people to a very high degree were shaped by external factors.
The values of the individual as well as the disabled person’s own expectations of
what they were entitled to naturally, played a role. But he saw that attitudes and
behaviour also had been affected by working conditions, unclear and complicated
systems of rules that were often changed, lack of resources, and the changes in
values that had taken place in the wake of the economic crisis. Accordingly, Lind-
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qvist meant that attitudes towards persons with disabilities are political issues and
expressions of the collective attitudes of society. Many of the participants felt that
laws and rules were unclear and that politicians did not give clear information on
what was applicable. There was a lack of clarity in the political message on the
attitude of the community to people with disabilities, and on how the community
dealt with and met the needs for service, support, and accessibility that many
people with disabilities had. The gap between ideal and reality was evident in his
material. Lindqvist meant, that when people realise that laws and rules do not live
up to their promises, they feel deceived and lose their faith in society’s ability to
meet citizens’ needs and safeguard their interests. This creates distrust towards
authorities, which in turn leads to distrust towards politicians. The gap between
ideal and reality was particularly clear with regard to contempt of court. In the
light of the stock of knowledge that he acquired, he considered that the position of
the individual must be reinforced in a number of aspects. This is the case; for
example, with regard to the right to full participation and influence, where clear
political directives are required that persons must not be excluded or treated in a
violating way because they have a disability. Women with disabilities often face
double discrimination (Barron 2004).

People with disabilities are often looked upon as though they belong to a sepa-
rate group, without regarding the reality that disability is one of the social differen-
ces, like age, gender, class, geographical region, etc. that affects people's life situa-
tions. Living with a disability is about being similar as well as different from other
people with as well as without disabilities.

The concept of disability

The World Health Organization, WHO, has developed an international classifica-
tion for exploring various areas around disability and health, “The International
Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health”, more commonly known as
ICF (WHO 2001). ICF is WHO’s framework for health and disability. ICF puts the
concept of disability in a new light. ICF has changed from being a ”consequences
of disease classification” (1980 version) to become a “components of health classi-
fication” and it provides a standard language and framework for the description of
health and health-related states. It acknowledges that every human being can expe-
rience a decreasing in health and in that way experience some degree of disability.
WHO consider that disability is not something that only happens to a minority of
humanity. ICF thus recognises it as a universal human experience. By shifting the
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focus from cause to impact, ICF places all health conditions on an equal foothold
allowing them to be compared using a common metric – the ruler of health and
disability. Additionally, ICF takes into account the social aspects of disability and
does not see disability only as a medical or biological dysfunction. By including
contextual factors, in which environmental factors are listed, ICF allows to
account the impact of the environment on the person's functioning.

Therefore, ICF is a tool for describing the situation that each person experien-
ces in various health areas rather than a tool for classifying people. The definition
focuses on domains that are classified from body, individual, and societal perspec-
tives by means of two lists: a list of body functions and structure, and a list of
domains of activity and participation. Since an individual’s functioning and disabi-
lity occurs in a context, the ICF also includes a list of environmental factors.

Information and Communication Technology

Information and Communication Technology is part of almost everyone’s every-
day life in a variety of ways, and the field of ICT is a rapidly changing field (Flo-
rian & Hegarthy 2004). The information revolution provides an invaluable new set
of tools for all partners striving to achieve sustainable development. It makes
empowerment both meaningful and effective and enables for people to communi-
cate.

The ICT Government Bill (Regeringskansliet 2004/05: 175) argues that all
citizens should have equal access to ICT and it also stipulates how access and use
can be improved for women and men in all ages, for people with disabilities and
for people from various ethnic groups (Governmental Bill 2004/05: 175). The
Swedish ICT policy relies on the view to make Sweden into a sustainable ICT
society for all. At the same time, many reports raise the question as to whether ICT
really is accessible to everyone.

ICT as a tool for empowerment

My research interest includes the use of Information and Communication Techno-
logy, ICT, from a participatory perspective for people with various disabilities. I
have taken an interest in understanding how people with disabilities can influence
their daily life with the use of ICT. My aim has been to explore whether persons
with disabilities by the use of ICT can influence their participating in society and if
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so, in what way. Additionally I have studied under which conditions the partici-
pants incorporated ICT in their lives.

My studies are based on an interdisciplinary approach e.g. by work from disa-
bility studies, pedagogy, sociology, psychology, philosophy, health studies, and
technological studies. The purpose of my research during the last twelve years has
been to study whether adult people with disabilities can improve their everyday
lives and enhance their self-determination with the use of ICT. I have raised the
question if ICT can support the processes of empowerment. I have worked and
carried out research activities in the field of ICT, aesthetics and learning on a long
term basis in several projects since 1996, where I have participated as an educator,
project leader, and doctoral student. I have based my licentiate and doctoral thesis
on this research (Gardelli 2000, 2004).

The results from my doctoral studies explore the ways people with disabilities
influence their everyday lives with ICT, and the hindrance and possibilities which
are linked to this. In my studies I have found that ICT can be an influential tool in
the strengthening of a democratic society. Generally participants in my studies,
who learned to use ICT, expressed that communicating via computers improved
their quality of life. They felt a greater sense of personal empowerment and control
over their living situation. Their newly acquired ICT knowledge functioned as a
way for them to both communicate and to learn additional communication skills.

An EU project as an example

One of the research projects, a project called EuroConnect, can illustrate how, for
example, e-mails and web sites could function as tools for empowerment. The pur-
pose of the EuroConnect project was to study if Information and Communication
Technology could improve quality of life for people with disabilities in sparsely
populated areas. EuroConnect proceeded in the County of Norrbotten in the north
of Sweden between 1996 and 1998. EuroConnect offered participants with various
disabilities, six women and eight men by the age between about 20 and 70 years,
who lacked computer skills; individually designed training and support in the use
of ICT. The primary goal of the project was to use ICT as a means to provide disa-
bled persons an expanded opportunity to participate in society. In providing com-
puter literacy, the intent was to provide an enhanced ability to communicate with
the world at large, have the ability to influence the surrounding society and com-
munity and have the capacity to maintain employment or to be able to study. Each
of these primary goals and other, secondary ones, were seen as a means to signifi-
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cantly improve quality of life for people with disabilities. The original proposal for
an action program contained suggestions that the new technology, when correctly
adjusted, could mean possibilities for increased participation and equality in
society as a whole for participants. There was also an emphasis on the requirement
that new technology and methods must accommodate functional limitations, be
readily accessible, and having been developed as a result of the active participation
of current and potential users.

Web sites as tools for empowerment

An important tool for the participants in EuroConnect was web sites. Participants
were able to see and try to use different programs to create their own web pages.
The whole process, all the way from creating an interest in the design and use of
web pages to creating a web page, was considered important. Participants received
support, in varying degrees, when designing their personal web pages. During
computer sessions at our meetings, participants who had created personal web
pages, showed their results to other participants. The growth in self confidence and
recognition of personal creativity that these exercises stimulated are examples of
the actions of participants. During one session at the university, one participant
(who also happened to be one of the more severely physically impaired program
members) decided to create a web page about her disability. The thought behind
these pages was not to talk about herself but about her disability and what it meant
to her as a human being. She wanted to create a web site, which was not characte-
rised so much by “the difficult language of doctors” and not “so heavy and dark”
as she put it, but more about what the disability could mean for a person and how
you actually can have a worthy life despite, or maybe because, of your disability.

The following is another opinion regarding the importance of the web page
from another participant:

“For me, the home page means increased self-esteem and reinforced self
confidence as well as an expanded social network. This goes, mainly, for
groups where people have first appeared with different disabilities, but also
within groups without any disabilities. My home page, where the goal is to
create paths on the Internet in order to make sure people with disabilities are
participating and have equality, is the greatest experience I could have. There
is a niche for everybody to engage in. The home page is my big lift for
intellectual, physical as well as mental recovery after I first appeared after
three earlier strokes.”



198

One of the participants sent the following e-mail saying how he looked at the mat-
ter of web pages:

“I really think that home pages have to be given preference when trying to
stimulate computer use. To be able to create a home page might feel like an
escape from the grey, boring everyday life. It is possible that one will not be
able to manage everything oneself, but this is not the primary issue when I
“show off” for my friends about my page. People who cannot actively work on
these home pages might not understand what they are missing. I get enormous
satisfaction from my home page even though I did not manage to create it by
myself. And, the page will most likely change during the time we continue this
co-operation. My friends think having a home page is fantastic.”

E-mails as tools for empowerment

Another example of personal empowerment for the participants was the possibility
to use e-mail to inquire about their needs, or to communicate by themselves, rather
than having someone else to do it for them. One example of the importance of e-
mail was when a woman with severe speech difficulties because of her disability
used e-mail. People often couldn’t hear what she said and she felt that people often
had to wait for her to find the right word. Once, when she wanted to influence her
assistance situation in her home, she made several phone calls to the municipality
office, but she experienced that her needs were not satisfied. She did not even get
the chance to get in contact with the right person. She meant that it had to do with
her slurry speech. After she had sent an e-mail to the municipality office with the
same request, she in a short time got an answer and a changed assistance situation.
With this self-discovered communication tool, she felt that she was able to express
her feelings quickly and clearly.

Results from the project

The above mentioned illustrations are only a few of the numerous examples in
which individuals with disabilities were viewed as experts in their own recovery
process, where their feelings and experiences were treated as valuable knowledge
that could guide subsequent rehabilitation choices. I found that ICT was a way for
the participants “to be someone, to tell, to be seen, to mean something for someone
else, to be important and to have a task”. Examples include a woman who had lost
the use of her hands and was able to steer her computer with her voice. Using ICT
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enabled her to communicate more independently. She and her family expressed
that it helped her feel empowered. “The computer is the best medicine for her” her
old father explained when I visited their home.

At the same time, I found that there were problems that the use of ICT could
not solve and that overshadowed the value of using it for the participants. The
problems considered with using ICT for the participants in my studies were not
primarily about the “disability itself” but rather about technological problems with
assistance, economy, absence of support, problems with persons in authorities and
the system, plus limitations in time, which affected if the participants continued to
use or gave up using ICT.

Another result from my work is that for some of the participants their disabili-
ties have improved and some of them have acquired occupations or started to study
with the use of ICT. My study further showed that the participants have been able
to influence their situation in the society. The technologies, such as e-mails and
web pages e.g., have been part of a changed social interaction for the participants
in my studies. I found that ICT increased their social networks. For some of them it
led to building up new relationships and for others it meant returning to old rela-
tionships. It furthermore meant that some of the participants got in contact with fri-
ends and relatives in virtual life. One example is a woman with hearing impair-
ment that started to communicate with a woman in Japan. They later met in real
life after lots of contacts by ICT in different ways: They mailed to each other, they
chatted, they used web cameras and they even made CD’s, with Swedish respecti-
vely Japanese signed language, which they sent to each other before meeting in
real life. As a result of that they could easily communicate when they met at the
first time in Japan. That was the beginning of several meetings in Japan and in
Sweden.

The participants in my study were not so many, but among them I could not
see anything that indicated that there were any differences between the ability to
learn to use ICT between the women and the men. Some of the women who had
severe disabilities were among the most active ICT users in the project. The
women with the most severe physically impairment among the participants in the
study, was very motivated and used ICT the most. She experienced the greatest
benefit from using ICT and she thought that ICT really contributed to raising her
quality of life.

The results from the EuroConnect project has shown that in order for ICT to
be a real tool for people with disabilities, more than technology has to be involved:
to a large extent it is about pedagogical, social, psychological, philosophical, and
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as matters stand today, even about economic aspects. One key concept has been
empowerment – the ability to achieve some degree of personal power (empower)
or the belief that people with disabilities have the capacity to exercise a reasonable
amount of control over their immediate environment. Equipped with the right kind
of tools, people with disabilities can have the power over their own lives. Beyond
improving quality of life, the use of ICT has made it easier for participants to
assume a degree of personal control over their world and environment. 

A disability is not a characteristic of a person. Instead, it arises within the
interplay between humans and the environment. With the help of ICT the project
results showed that it can be possible to overcome several if not all of the purely
practical obstacles, which a disability represents. Social powers between partici-
pants were reinforced and became important driving forces for many to go on with
their own development. Of course, ICT can never replace meetings between
humans, and in the EuroConnect project we noticed that the use of computers as
support for communication increased people’s need to meet in person.

Conclusion

In my studies I have found that the use of ICT can influence participating in
society for the individuals with disabilities. Exposure to ICT in some way contri-
buted to raising the quality of life for the participants. The participants themselves
and their relatives articulated that they experienced an increase in their quality of
life. When asked to reflect upon why ICT helped them, respondents expressed that
these areas had enabled them to communicate more effectively and independently.
In addition, participants stated that having obtained ICT skills made them “equal”
in the eyes of others. They expressed that they were capable of being productive
and useful members of their world and made comments such as: “I am primarily a
person, not a disabled”, “I can still learn new skills, even things that are difficult”,
“I can reach out and communicate now. I can teach the able bodied about disabi-
lity” and “I can help others”. They meant that ICT helped them to communicate in
new ways and that their feelings of inadequacy diminished in proportion to their
growing communicative abilities.

Most of us feel good about ourselves when we learn something new. For
people with a disability, learning a new skill can be especially empowering. People
with disabilities can spend countless of hours learning new skills or re-learning
skills that were lost, leaving them with little time and opportunity to gain new
skills.
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